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Apologies:
Lee Abbott, Shona Arora, Clive Elsmore, Sam Ferris, Martin Gibbs, 
Alan Gore, Jenny Green, David Harwood, Di Martin, Jan Royall, Viv Shorney, Lynn Teague.
Speaker: Ian Preston, Community Health Trainer Coordinator gave an update on new developments within the Community Health Trainer (CHT) service in the Forest of Dean District.
Welcome: the Chair, Jan Baynham (JB) welcomed everyone to the meeting and wished them a Happy New Year. She then explained that she and Frank Baynham (FB) had been unable to attend the last meeting due to having to stay at home whilst an electrical problem was sorted out. 

Minutes: These were approved and signed by JB.
Matters arising: JB read extracts from a letter to NHS staff regarding the Judicial Review of issues surrounding the setting up of Gloucestershire Care Services CIC as follows:

“Mr Lloyd formalised his legal challenge in October and NHS Gloucestershire agreed not to sign the contracts required to effect the transfer pending the outcome of a hearing. 

 

NHS Gloucestershire requested that an immediate application be made to the court for urgent consideration of Mr Lloyd’s application to try to resolve matters quickly and this was done. 

The court has decided to deal with Mr Lloyd’s application by way of a hearing, which has been scheduled to take place on 8 February 2012.

The court will first consider at the hearing whether Mr Lloyd should be given the permission of the court to bring his claim for judicial review. If permission to bring a judicial review is granted, this will be heard immediately in order to resolve matters as quickly as possible, given the adverse impact the delay is having (9 February has also been allocated for court time should it be required). 

 

We believe that concluding the arrangements for the transfer is in the interests of patients and staff and will ensure service continuity and stability. Timely resolution of outstanding legal matters is also in the interests of the taxpayer and public funds and we are pleased that a court date has now been confirmed. 

 
The transfer of Gloucestershire Care Services to a social enterprise company remains the preferred option for NHS Gloucestershire for all of the reasons explained in detail during the many meetings and briefings which have occurred. 

 

NHS Gloucestershire has the support of the Strategic Health Authority and the Department of Health in the action being taken in response to this challenge and we hope to be able to confirm matters have been resolved in the coming weeks.” 

JB said that Penny Harris had promised to keep us informed of developments and that JB would report back when she knew more. Due to the Court date this would not be before the next meeting.

David Thomas (DT) asked if a time and venue for the hearing was known and JB said that she would find out.

Chair’s Report: JB began by saying how pleased she was that both Albert Weager (AW) and Peter Mannion (posthumously) had been awarded five year service awards from Gloucestershire Hospitals Trust (GHT). She was sure that members would join her in congratulating them.
JB tabled a copy of “Involve” the newsletter of GHT which included a list of newly appointed Governors. She said that the Governor for the Forest of Dean was Mrs Christine Solari-Brain and drew members’ attention to the article on Page 4.

JB also tabled information on and contact details for Safe at Home which she said was the new name for Care and Repair.

Friday 13th January marked the official opening of Forest of Dean CAB’s new premises in the Forest Road Centre, Cinderford. Mark Harper (MH) would be attending the launch between 10:00 am and 12:00 noon and members were encouraged to attend.

JB then listed a number of meetings which she and FB would be attending during January.

These included Wednesday 11th January discussing the commissioning of musculoskeletal services with NHS Gloucestershire; two meetings with Gloucestershire Care Services CIC on 12th and 24th January looking at improving Community Engagement; a conference in Taunton on 13th January looking at the setting up of Community Health England and the increasing role for Local Government in improving Public Health and a meeting which was to be attended by JB, FB and Hilary Bowen (HB) on 19th January which would be jointly hosted by NHS Glos., 2gether Trust and GHT which would be looking at equality and diversity issues around health services in Gloucestershire.
JB said that she and FB had also been invited to meet with the Forest Locality Commissioning Cluster Group, along with representatives from the Friends of Lydney and Dilke Hospitals to discuss partnership working. This was to be on 1st February.

JB said that it was clear that the Forum would be having significant involvement in developments in the near future and she would report back on these as soon as she was able.

JB said that a letter had been received that morning from the West Dean Centre asking for a letter of support for their application for a grant of £99,902 from FoD Local Action Group. The money was needed for necessary improvements to the centre. 
John Hale (JH) spoke in favour of the request saying that the Bream Voluntary Car Service needed a new base and was hoping that the improved facilities would allow them to move to the Centre.

Terry Hale (TH) said that he was working with the Centre to develop the Library Service at the Centre and that subject to the impact of the Judicial Review on proposed library closures there were some fifty volunteers who were willing to be involved in running the service.

There was unanimous support on a show of hands to instruct the Secretary to send an appropriately supportive letter to the West Dean Centre Committee. 

Dr Sean Elyan had visited the Forum in July outlining proposed centralisation of hospital services. JB said that we had received notification that these had just been confirmed and would include the creation of a single Trauma Unit for major Trauma (multiple, severe injuries) at Gloucestershire Royal Hospital (GRH).

JB said that Action would now be taken so that GRH could be accredited as a Trauma Unit by April 2012 and that as part of the regional Severn Network. GRH had been chosen as the preferred site for the Trauma Unit due to the need for it to be co-located with Paediatric and Obstetric emergency services.  

She had been told that the establishment of a single Trauma Unit would not affect accident and emergency services and A&E Departments would continue at both Cheltenham General Hospital and Gloucestershire Royal Hospital.
The strengthening of the General and Old Age Medicine (GOAM) service at Cheltenham General Hospital (CGH) had been agreed to ensure that more patients from the east of the county could be cared for in Cheltenham but this would be in addition to the GOAM services which would continue to be provided at Gloucestershire Royal Hospital where an increased number of beds with additional medical and nursing cover would also be provided. This change was planned to take place in the Summer of 2012. JB said that it was recognised that GOAM services provide care for a wide range of patients with complex medical needs, which often require treatment from a range of professionals. 

JB welcomed the Centralisation of specialist hospital stroke services at Gloucestershire Royal Hospital, which will also support an improved service for patients who suffer transient ischaemic attacks (mini strokes). She said she had been concerned that if these had been moved to Cheltenham it would have compromised the chances of stroke patients from the Forest receiving treatment within the “Golden Hour”. She said that this change was planned to take place in the Summer of 2012. 

The centralisation of inpatient vascular services at Cheltenham General Hospital was planned to take place in the Summer of 2012. Vascular surgery involves the reconstruction or repair of disease damaged arteries and veins. It is highly specialised and relies on a limited number of experienced clinicians.
The Forum had also just been notified of an “Ageing Well Media Project” which was to be launched with a public debate at the St Oswald’s Retirement Village in Gloucester at 1:00 pm on Monday 23rd January. This would be preceded by the GOPA AGM from 11:00 to 12:30 at the same venue.
JB said that the Change 4 Life campaign was launching a “How to eat healthily on a budget” campaign and that TV Chef Ainsley Harriot had been brought in to promote it. He was showing how recipes could be created for a family for under five pounds.

Finally, GRH had issued a statement this week which said that, to its knowledge, none of the notorious PIP breast implants had been used on any of its patients.

Treasurer’s Report: Doug Battersby (DB) said that the funds now stood at £548. 88p and that he was continuing to pursue sources of funding.
Members’ Reports: Barbara Jenkins (BJ) said that she would be attending a meeting in Gloucester on 24th January. This was to be a Stakeholder meeting entitled “The Patient Experience” and would be looking at Equality and Diversity issues affecting access to NHS services in Gloucestershire. She asked that the details be tabled for anyone else who was interested.

Speaker: Ian Preston (IP), Community Health Trainer Coordinator.
IP began by outlining the aims of the Community Health Trainer (CHT) Service. He said that these were to offer one to one personalised support to help people aged 18 and over to make changes to improve their health; to tackle health inequalities and improve access to services in areas of interest; signposting clients to mainstream health improvement services where relevant; to be a community based service for local people; to communicate key health messages to individuals and to share skills and techniques to enable people to improve their own health.
IP said that the CHT service in Gloucestershire currently operated from Gloucester where he was based with a Project Officer and five CHTs including the ISIS project and probation posts (2.5 WTE)

There were also two CHTs operating in Cheltenham, one in Tewkesbury and one in the Forest of Dean based in the Belle Vue Centre, Cinderford.
He explained that the majority of CHT time, 70% of work hours was spent in one-to-one sessions with clients. Community engagement and partnership work accounted for 20% of work hours and governance, performance and own development for 10% of work hours.
The health issues which Community Health Trainers could help with included stopping smoking, becoming more physically active, eating more healthily, managing weight, sensible drinking and improving mental health and wellbeing. This was done by increasing awareness and knowledge of health and healthy lifestyles and introducing the client to opportunities to improve their health and lifestyle. This could be by signpost and accompanying where necessary.
He said that the Forest of Dean CHT, based in Cinderford was able to take clients in Cinderford, Littledean, Ruspidge, Lydbrook & Ruardean and meet groups and individuals anywhere in the community including faith buildings, local authority buildings, GP practices, community centres, children's centres, schools, neighbourhood Projects and leisure centres. There was also the possibility of a limited number of home visits depending on circumstances.
Corinne Clark (CC) asked about people with reduced mobility.

IP replied that the CHTs were able to work with other agencies on this and also undertake home visits.

Terry Hale (TH) asked why Cinderford had been chosen.

IP said that it was based on indices of multiple deprivation.

TH asked if there were plans to expand within the Forest.

IP said that this depended on future funding.

CC asked who funded the project and IP said that the core funding was provided by NHS.

IP talked about how the CHT worked in practice and gave the example of a client who he called “Mary” who was a 50 year old lady who wanted to lose weight.
 Mary had been referred from her GP, worked as a secretary and wanted to lose 3 stones of weight in 2 months.
Working with her the CHT first had to find out what she knew and understood about health and lifestyle changes.  For example what did portion sizes mean? IP gave the example of a portion of cheese being the size of a standard matchbox. 

Mary would need to understand what was meant by moderate and vigorous types of physical activity and the recommended amounts of exercise. THE CHT would work with Mary to find out what was the best way to lose weight and write a Personal Health Plan (PHP) including setting achievable goals. 

 The CHT would also discuss the implications of changing or not changing diet and lifestyle behaviours and provide information e.g. eatwell plate leaflet.
In agreement with the client a PHP would include keeping a food or physical activity diary and looking at the nutritional information on food labels.
Mary’s food diary and discussions with CHT showed that she ate deep fried chips 4 times per week and only ate 2 portions of fruit and veg per day. She liked cheese which she ate 2 or 3 times per day and she drank up between 8 and 10 cups of tea per day.
As a consequence of this a more realistic weight loss target was set and Mary’s PHP goals were agreed. These included eating oven baked chips instead of deep fried. She also increased her fruit intake by having orange juice in the morning and reduced her cheese intake by eating smaller portions and replacing cheese for ham sandwich. She also replaced two cups of tea with glasses of water. Mary was able to achieve her more realistic target and managed to lose 17 pounds.
Personal Health Plan (PHP) outcomes in Gloucestershire from April 2010 to March 2011 had shown that 61.9% of clients had achieved their PHP goals compared to a national average of 46.20%, 22.6% had partly met their goals and 7.1% had not achieved. The outcomes of 8.3% were not known.
JB thanked IP for his presentation and asked if there were any items of AOB.

AOB: John Hale (JH) raised the issue of the introduction of car parking charges in the FoDDC owned car parks in the Forest towns and asked if the Forum would support a call for patients visiting GP surgeries to be exempt.

JB said that there were a number of District Councillors present who were aware of the situation and that it had been fully debated at Council.
David Thomson (DH) said that the issue had been fully investigated by the FoDDC Scrutiny Committee and that a number of recommendations had been made to Cabinet. He believed that fifteen of the Scrutiny Committees proposals had been adopted by Cabinet.

JH asked if the Forum could register its concerns.

JB said that these concerns had already been raised at Council and that she was sure his concerns would be voiced by Councillors when it came to the Budget Debate at Full Council in February. She said that if anything more needed to be said she would pursue it with her local Councillor.
TH said that Cabinet was looking at the fine detail and that it would be presented with the budget.

Date of Next Meeting:  7th February 2012
Speaker: Liam Williams, Director of Nursing from Great Western Ambulance Service (GWAS) will speak on the proposed merger between GWAS and the South West Ambulance Service.
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